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Audit Committee
[DRAFT] Minutes of the meeting held on 12 September 2017 at 09:30 in the Conference Room, Whiteleaf Centre, Bierton Road, Aylesbury, Buckinghamshire HP20 1EG
	Present:
	

	Alyson Coates
	Non-Executive Director (the Chair/AC)

	John Allison
	Non-Executive Director (JA) 

	Chris Hurst
	Non-Executive Director (CMH)

	
	

	In attendance:

	Mike McEnaney
	Director of Finance (the DoF/MME) part meeting

	Adam Perryman
	Financial Controller (the FC/AP) 

	Kerry Rogers
	Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (the DoCA/CoSec / KR) part meeting

	Sue Barratt
	External Audit Partner, Deloitte LLP (SBa) part meeting

	Sharon Birdi
	Internal Audit - Senior Audit Manager, TIAA Ltd  part meeting

	Gareth Robins
	Local Counter Fraud Specialist, TIAA Ltd (GR) part meeting

	Ian Sharp
	Internal Audit – Regional Managing Director, TIAA Ltd (IS) part meeting 

	Hannah Smith
	Assistant Trust Secretary (Minutes) (the ATS/HS)


The meeting followed a private meeting held between the Committee members and the Internal and External Auditors.  

	1.
	Welcome and Apologies for absence
	

	a


	Apologies for absence were received from: Sue Dopson, Non-Executive Director; Anne Grocock, Non-Executive Director; and Paul Dodd, Deputy Director of Finance (the Deputy DoF).    

	

	2.
a
b
c
	Minutes of the meeting held on 22 May 2017
The Minutes of the meeting were approved as a true and accurate record.
Matters Arising 

Item 2(b) Quality Assurance Directorate of the Institute of Chartered Accounts of England and Wales (QAD)

The Chair to contact the QAD and request detail on the QAD detail review. 

The Committee confirmed that the remaining items from the 22 May 2017 Summary of Actions had been actioned, completed or were on the agenda for the meeting: 2(c); 3(a); 6(b); and 7(c).  

	Action
AC

	3. 
a

b

c

d

e
	Counter Fraud Progress Report

Gareth Robins presented the report Paper AC 41/2017 which summarised local Counter Fraud work for the period 01 April to 25 August 2017, against the NHS Counter Fraud Authority’s Standards for Providers, in relation to the headings of: strategic governance; inform and involve (the training and other awareness material provided to staff); prevent and deter; and hold to account.  

He referred to the investigations summarised at Appendix A of the report.  He noted that further action may be taken in relation to cases involving expense claims and working whilst sick.  He provided an update in relation to the immigration fraud case and the Home Office certificate of sponsorship system and noted that an issue had been identified with the system which had allowed the perpetrator to consistently appeal for sponsorship.  

The DoCA/CoSec joined the meeting. 

John Allison asked whether the Trust was ever tipped off by other organisations/employers to staff who may be working for the Trust whilst off sick from those other organisations.  Gareth Robins replied that he had not yet received any referrals of this nature and agencies may not be aware if their staff were working whilst off sick from another post.  

The Chair asked whether the fraud awareness culture in the Trust had improved, declined or stayed the same since the LCFS had been in post.  The LCFS replied that the Trust had included Counter Fraud awareness in staff inductions since before the LCFS had worked with the Trust but the ongoing challenge was to maintain engagement with, and awareness by, staff after induction.  He noted that the intranet was becoming a useful tool for this and the recent 2016/17 fraud survey, as referred to in the report, had demonstrated that there was good awareness of Counter Fraud work as well as indicating where further fraud awareness training or information would be helpful.  

The Committee noted the report. 

Gareth Robins left the meeting.  

	

	4. 
a

b
	External Audit update

Sue Barratt provided an oral update and noted that the Annual Accounts had been finalised, signed-off by the Board and submitted to parliament.  The External Auditor would present to the Council of Governors’ meeting tomorrow and to the Annual Members’ Meeting and Annual General Meeting next week. 

The Committee noted the update.  

	

	5.
a

b

c

d
	Board Assurance Framework (BAF)

The ATS presented the report Paper AC 44/2017, which provided an update on the BAF, and reminded the Committee of its role to look behind the BAF to provide assurance that it was valid and suitable for the Board’s requirements, including considering the processes and format.  She highlighted the inclusion in the report of the operational risks from the Trust Risk Register (TRR), noting the contrast between these and the strategic risks on the BAF.  She provided an update of the discussion of the BAF and TRR at recent meetings in June-September 2017 and noted that strategic risk areas had been identified which would be highlighted to the Board including around: bed pressures in the Children & Young People’s Directorate; and Delayed Transfers of Care.  

Chris Hurst noted that, having come recently to the BAF process in the Trust, discussion around strategic risks appeared to be being kept live and relevant and the Board was regularly engaged.  He noted that he was yet to take part in a strategic reformulation process but this was scheduled with the Board Strategy Away Day in October 2017.  John Allison noted that he remained concerned that the Strategic Priorities and the Strategic Objectives were not more aligned; he appreciated that different priority lists may be required for different processes but noted that they should be more broadly aligned with overarching objectives.  He queried whether there was a disconnect between priorities to encourage staff and objectives for the use of the Board.  

The Chair noted that the impact of senior leadership changes in key operational posts may need to be highlighted more in the BAF and the relevant risks attaching to these become more extreme-rated.  

The Committee was assured that the format of the BAF was appropriate and the processes surrounding the BAF were robust and relevant whilst noting that an overall refresh and reformulation of Trust strategy would be useful.  

	HS

	6.
a
b

c
	Charity Committee annual report 2016/17 

The DoCA/CoSec presented the report Paper AC 45/2017 which summarised the performance and work programme of the Charity Committee for the reporting period April 2016-March 2017 and provided the Charity Committee Terms of Reference.  She highlighted that the Community Involvement Manager had started in post since July 2017 and this should make a positive difference to the Charity’s activities in the coming year.  

The Chair noted that this Committee had benefitted from Anne Grocock, Chair of the Charity Committee, also being a member.  This Committee, under its Terms of Reference, had a duty to assure itself on the adequacy of the governance and procedures relating to the Charity.  

The Committee noted the Charity Committee annual report and its Terms of Reference.  

	

	7.
a

b

c

d

e
	Quality Committee annual report 2016/17 and minutes for the meetings on 10 May 2017 and 12 July 2017

The DoCA/CoSec presented the report Paper AC 46/2017 which summarised the performance and work programme of the Quality Committee for the reporting period April 2016-March 2017 and provided an updated version of the Quality Committee Terms of Reference.  She noted that meeting attendance would be considered with the new Chair of the Quality Committee.  The minutes of the Quality Committee meetings on 10 May 2017 and 12 July 2017, at Papers AC 47-48/2017, were also presented.  

The Chair noted that this Committee had benefitted from Anne Grocock, one of its members, also being a member of the Quality Committee and recommended that this arrangement continue through the new Non-Executive Directors joining the Board.  This Committee had a duty to review the work of other committees whose work could provide relevant assurance to this Committee’s own scope of work and to receive a report on the operation of the Quality Committee.  

The Committee considered whether it was assured and appropriately informed of the work of the Quality Committee through its annual report and the regular presentation of its minutes and concluded that it was.   

The Committee considered whether to ask for a formal reporting system to provide more information on clinical and/or operational aspects which may inform the development of the Internal Audit Plan.  The Chair noted that currently this was done through the Executive rather than through the Quality Committee formally escalating concerns to the Audit Committee, although the Audit Committee was kept informed of the Quality Committee’s concerns and areas of focus through the shared Non-Executive member.  Chris Hurst noted that the current process was effective and this Committee could add value by taking an overview including of the operation of the Finance & Investment Committee.  The Chair noted that without a shared committee member with the Quality Committee, she would have recommended that a more formal process be instituted.  John Allison agreed that the shared committee membership was useful and noted that he was not in favour of generating more reports.  

The Committee noted the Quality Committee annual report and its revised Terms of Reference and noted the Quality Committee minutes.   

	HS

	8.
a

b

c

d

e

f
	Losses and Special Payments report

The FC presented the report Paper AC 43/2017 which provided an update on forensic payments, loss of/damage to cash or personal effects, constructive losses and additional disclosures in the 7 months to July 2017.  He noted that the number of cases and value remained consistent with previous reporting periods.  

The Chair referred to the number of cases of loss/damage relating to Watling ward and asked whether this related to better reporting or was an indicator of there being more issues.  The FC noted that on this ward there had been a number of instances when it had been necessary for staff members to seek reimbursement for damage to their property.  The DoCA/CoSec asked whether an assessment was done of areas where there appeared to be a high level of activity or whether other analysis was conducted of whether clinical practice was linked to cases of losses or special payments.  The FC replied that this was not part of current losses and payments processes but in future reporting he could include data in relation to instances per ward or team; he noted that local learning already took place in relation to each individual incident so appropriate lessons around prevention were learned.  The DoCA/CoSec noted that it would be useful to have this further data and analysis across the year of where losses and special payments were being made; it may assist the Incidents/Patient Safety team in understanding themes and trends or considering whether a particular process was linked to cases.  

Sharon Birdi noted that loss/damage to patient property could be a reputational risk for the Trust if this was concentrated in a particular area.  The Committee agreed that Internal Audit should arrange a visit to Watling ward.  

In relation to constructive losses, the ATS asked whether legal fees incurred in relation to a procurement challenge which did not go ahead were an example of a constructive loss and should be included.  The Committee agreed that they would be.  The ATS to provide the details of the legal fees to the FC for inclusion as a constructive loss for future reporting.  

The Chair referred to the constructive losses in relation to cancellation fees from a nursing agency.  She queried whether the Trust should be doing business with an agency which charged such cancellation fees.  The FC replied that the agency in question was an emergency agency which was used only when absolutely necessary but the agency’s rules were that if a cancellation was made within 24 hours then a cancellation fee would be charged; he noted that the Trust did challenge on instances when agencies attempted to charge cancellation fees outside of their stated rules or practices.  

The Committee noted the report.   

	AP/
MME

IS/SBi

HS



	9.
a
b

c

d

e
	Single Action Tender Waivers (SATWs) 01 to 31 July 2017 

The FC presented the report Paper AC 50/2017 which reported on: (i) SATWs over £25,000 during the period; (ii) Single Action Quotation Waivers between £5,000 and £25,000; and (iii) invoices without a purchase order over £25,000.  

The Chair emphasised the importance of reporting around SATWs for the information it provide on the culture of financial governance in the Trust.  

The Chair referred to the examples of individuals being employed through their own consultancy firms at waiver numbers 368 and 374.  She noted that the Committee had previously been assured that the Trust did not do this, given the potential risks in light of adverse publicity for the NHS generally in relation to tax consequences.  The FC agreed that the Trust did not commonly employ individuals through their consultancy firms and that the examples were few and far between and for the reasons as set out in the report which related more to the provision of products than of staff time.  

The Chair referred to waiver number 383 and emphasised that previous contact with a supplier was not a valid reason for not entering into a procurement process.  The Chair noted that in cases of urgency, such action may sometimes be necessary but it should be understood that this was not how procurement should operate and it should not be replicated.  The Committee requested that the manager who had approved the waiver be informed of this; in this first instance this was to be an educational opportunity for the manager concerned but if it happened again then the Committee would seek to take further action.  

The Committee noted the report.  

	AP/

MME

	10.
a

b

c

d

e
	Whistleblowing (Management of Concerns) arrangements report

The Chair referred to the report Paper AC 42/2017 on whistleblowing arrangements.  She reminded the Committee of its responsibilities to take appropriate oversight of the effectiveness of whistleblowing arrangements and ensure that they were in place for proportionate and independent investigation of concerns.  

The Committee noted that whilst the report was descriptive of the arrangements and processes which were in place, it provided no evidence or analysis of how well these processes were functioning.  For example, there was no measurement of how long investigations had taken, whether the actions or recommendations arising had been implemented or whether those raising concerns had been satisfied with the process and/or actions taken.  

John Allison noted that the challenge was for the whistleblowing process to protect people who had raised concerns and change the culture of leadership to welcome such interventions; until it could be demonstrated that the process was effectively protecting people then the evidence was not yet there to prove its functioning efficacy.  

The DoCA/CoSec added that it may be helpful to provide more context around proactive work in the organisation to facilitate people whistleblowing and raising concerns and to promote the whistleblowing process, as well as any available benchmarking data against other trusts.  She noted that the Board would also receive a report on whistleblowing cases directly from the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian at the Board meeting in October 2017; and the Well Led quality sub-committee received reporting.  Although the report which the Committee received upon whistleblowing arrangements was intended to have a different focus than the report to Board, it may still benefit in future from more reflection on the actual work of the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian in the context of the management of concerns.    

The Committee noted the report and, further to the comments above, requested an update to the meeting in February.
	KR/
MME

	11.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h

i

j
	Internal Audit Progress Report 

Ian Sharp and Sharon Birdi presented the report Paper AC 40/2017 which provided an update of progress against the 2017/18 Internal Audit Plan, high and medium priority recommendations, key extracts from recently finalised reports and a sector briefing.  Since the last report, Internal Audit reviews had been finalised into: Incident Reporting and Management; Carenotes post-implementation; and Tender Waivers, including separate focus on consultancy waivers.  Draft reports had been issued, and management responses were awaited, in relation to: Staff Appraisals; the Oxford Pharmacy Store; and the Cost Improvement Programme Q1 review.  Audit Planning Memoranda (APMs) had been issued, and the scopes were due to be agreed, in relation to: Data Quality; and CQUIN (Commissioning for Quality and Innovation payments)/Contract Management.  

Ian Sharp highlighted changes to the Internal Audit Plan 2017/18 to reduce the number of days on the Tender Waivers review from 8 to 5, with 3 days transferred to the balance of contingency days which brought the number of contingency days available up to 8.  The Chair noted that the process for reducing the number of days on any review and for approving timings and allocation should be through the Committee not through individual managers.  

The DoF joined the meeting.  

The Committee considered the delay in finalising the draft report into Staff Appraisals which was likely to receive a “limited” assurance rating.  Ian Sharp explained that management had requested additional time to consider the findings, put actions in place and liaise with staff.  Internal Audit had issued the draft report in July and a reminder to management in August.  Internal Audit had received a draft action plan from management but it was incomplete and a further update was expected.  The Chair emphasised the importance of this particular Internal Audit review given its relationship to the Trust’s extreme strategic workforce risks on the BAF in relation to: inadequate planning for current and future workforce requirements; and inability to fill vacancies.  She noted that it was highly problematic that the report had been delayed as it was one which the Committee was extremely anxious to review, especially if it was only going to achieve a “limited” level of assurance.  She requested that the draft report and incomplete action plan with management responses be circulated to the Committee and that the final report should be presented to the next meeting with the responsible manager. She emphasised the importance of the Committee receiving timely information, even if it was incomplete, noting that being half right at the right time was more important than being right later.  

The ATS took responsibility for the delay in providing the draft management responses and noted that this should be attributed to her, not to the manager of the relevant team.  She explained that she had attended the Learning Advisory Group (LAG) meeting in August at which the draft report and action plan had been presented and discussed and, noting the number of recommendations to be progressed and the stage which they were at, she had instructed the LAG to think through the responses and agree realistic actions with all appropriate stakeholders within the directorates.  

The DoF added that the responsible manager had expressed concern about the sample size used for the review and had wanted to undertake more research to widen the scope; she was keen not to miss point of the review and had wanted further investigation.  

The Chair reiterated that timeliness was critical for the Committee so that it could respond promptly to the findings of reviews.  Chris Hurst added that if management had concerns about the content of reports then it would be useful to see and recognise these early and to see the raw report rather than receive work later which may be past its best-by-date.  Ian Sharp noted that if management expressed concerns then Internal Audit would discuss and resolve these with them.  Sharon Birdi added that at the exit meeting which had taken place in relation to the Staff Appraisals review, management had not reported any disagreement with the findings of the report or the sample sizes used; she stated that if any such concerns had been raised then the review would have been revisited.  

The Committee discussed the processes for Internal Audit to agree APMs and the scope of reviews with management.  Ian Sharp and Sharon Birdi noted that whilst it had been helpful to meet with Lead Executives and discuss reviews directly, they had noticed a slowing down in the process when the DoF had been unavailable on annual leave during the summer period.  

The Committee considered whether there were any questions on the recent reports which had been issued.  John Allison confirmed that his queries in relation to the report on Tender Waivers had been resolved.  The Chair referred to the sample size used for the testing of consultancy waivers and asked why if 7 out of 15 consultancy waivers tested had been granted retrospective approval and were, therefore, non-compliant with process then the assurance level had been found to be reasonable.  Sharon Birdi replied that this had been discussed with the Deputy DoF but of those 7 which had received retrospective approval, 3 may have been avoidable and 1 was unavoidable.   The Chair noted that this suggested that approximately half of the category which were already non-compliant would also have been avoidable.  She noted that in light of this, the assurance level awarded may have been generous.   John Allison added that this was potentially another instance when it would have been more helpful to see the raw report before management representations.  Ian Sharp added that the Internal Audit process was robust and based on the testing undertaken; if management raised factual inaccuracies then Internal Audit would consider these and may reassess or may leave the report unchanged.  He noted that management responses were produced after the facts had been agreed and there was not a process of negotiation on the assessment of the assurance level.  

The Chair noted that the Committee appreciated that there could be disagreements and differences of opinion between Internal Audit and management but that the Committee needed to know about these and would then take a view. 

The Committee noted the report.

	IS/SBi



	12.
a

b

c

d

e

f

g

h
	Draft Business Intelligence Strategy

The DoF presented the report Paper AC 38/2017 which provided the draft Business Intelligence Strategy setting out the approach to: the effective use of information to help to deliver better and more appropriate/targeted services; the collection and analysis of data for the purpose of continuously developing and improving services; and the use of data, information and intelligence in collaboration with others to inform and improve the broader system and services offered collectively.  He emphasised the importance to effective collaborative partnership of getting the right information at the right time.  He noted that this draft strategy was intended to be part of a family of strategies to deliver comprehensive improvements to business services and better health outcomes for patients; the Draft Data Quality Strategy should also be circulated in due course and the Draft Digital Health Strategy was currently being produced.  
The Chair asked whether the central data warehouse was what was formerly known as the Cube.  The DoF confirmed that it was but that it had been rewritten.  Further work was required however to centralise the available data; he noted that despite the creation of the central data warehouse, information remained largely held in silos.  
He highlighted the next steps and the objectives in the draft strategy; he emphasised the importance of objective 4 to design and construct a formal Information Asset Register to provide a detailed record of all information assets and their controls.  He noted how important information ownership would be for appropriate Information Governance.  Whilst areas such as Finance and HR were clear on the information which they were responsible for he noted that the situation was more complicated in relation to clinical and operational data.  

The Chair noted that the covering report clearly described the current situation and challenges and whilst these were familiar, by bringing them together so concisely they highlighted the number of risks which could develop if the Trust could not rely upon data quality.  She noted that the challenges around data completeness, reliability and accessibility should also feed into the BAF and remain on the radar for this Committee to be assured that relevant work was progressing.  Chris Hurst added that the Board should also consider the extent to which it was being properly informed by the data presented and be aware of any critical areas where there could be variations in the data and in understanding it.  The DoCA/CoSec added that it could also be useful to attach a quality mark or a badge of quality to certain information submitted to the Board, similar to a RAG-rating, so that the Board could distinguish data which was supported and evidenced from data which may be less certain.  

The DoF noted that the key issue from a risk perspective was data quality however this was being addressed through the development of service line reporting which was the practical route to apply accountabilities and set priorities based on the nature of individual services.  Reporting on data quality would be driven by the Information Governance Group which reported into the Well Led quality sub-committee which then reported into the Quality Committee.  The DoF noted that this reporting could also be provided in tandem to this Committee.  

The Chair asked whether the work to take place on data quality and business intelligence would require a large programme of work and be a significant investment for the Trust.  The DoF replied that the investment would be in resource hours rather than in technology and that the relevant work programmes would be developed by the Interim Director of Performance and his team who were responsible for defining the data and ensuring that it was input in an appropriate and timely manner.  This would allow the prioritisation of certain types of information, such as the core data set for contracts, from which a heat map of the most significant risks could then be developed.  This should be a core part of the daily work of the Performance team, not an add-on.  

The Committee requested that the next available report from the Information Governance Group on data quality also be provided to the Committee.  The Committee noted that the draft Business Intelligence Strategy should also be provided to the Board for review and approval.  

The Committee noted the report and RECOMMENDED the Draft Business Intelligence Strategy to the Board.  


	HS

MME/
HS

	13.

a

b

c
	Cyber-attack update

The DoF presented the report Paper AC 39/2017 on the global cyber-security attack which had occurred in May 2017.  The report set out how the Trust had reacted, what had been learned and further actions to take.  Control over patching of remotely held computers, especially those which may not have been recently network-connected, was crucial.  The Chair noted that some actions were stated as being subject to budget and asked whether they had been delayed by budget or funding constraints.  The DoF replied that nothing had been held back on due to budget constraints.  

The Chair noted that the report did not necessarily answer the key responsibility for the Committee to be able to reassure the Board that an action plan was in place and being appropriately taken forward following the global cyber-attack.  The DoF replied that an update could be provided for the next meeting in December 2017.  

The Committee noted the report.

	MME



	14.
a
	Any Other Business (1)
The Chair thanked Sue Barratt for her enormous contribution to this year’s External Audit, to the Trust and to the work of this Committee and noted that she had been the best auditor whom the Chair had ever worked with. 

Sue Barratt, Ian Sharp and Sharon Birdi left the meeting.  

	

	15. 
a

b
	Procurement of External Audit, Internal Audit and Counter Fraud services

The DoF presented the report Paper AC 49/2017 and provided a summary of the tender process for the procurement of External Audit services and the outcome of that exercise.  He reported that the Internal Audit tender had now gone out.  

The Committee noted the report.

	

	16.
a
	Any Other Business (2) 
The Committee discussed the location and timings of meetings during 2018 and noted that further consideration would be given to the timing of future meetings at the Whiteleaf Centre.  
	

	The meeting was closed at: 11:48.
	

	Date of next meeting: Thursday, 07 December 2017 09:30-11:30 
(Ascot Room, Littlemore)
	


BOD 140/2017


(Agenda item: 18(b))
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